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Draft Minutes – 78th Annual General Meeting July 29, 2009
The 78th Temagami Lakes Association Annual General meeting was held at Camp Wabun on Wednesday, August 29, 2009.

1. Greetings: TLA President Rob Corcoran called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and thanked the Directors of Camp Wabun for once again hosting the meeting.

The mayor of the Municipality of Temagami, Ike Laba, greeted the members, introduced members of municipal council present at the meeting and provided an update of the status of municipal initiatives.

2. Introductory Remarks and Quorum Confirmation: Rob reviewed and explained the voting process and thanked the volunteers for their time in counting and documenting the 2009 votes.  Rob asked Judy and Blake Stormes for the quorum report.  Judy reported that there was a quorum for this to be an official meeting of the membership.

3. Approval of the 2009 Agenda: Steve Drake moved a motion to approve the agenda. Bill Cleminshaw seconded the motion.  The motion carried. 

     Approval of the minutes of the 2008 AGM:  Bill Cleminshaw moved a motion to approve the minutes of the 2008 AGM as circulated and Lisa Tuckerman seconded.  Motion carried.

Business arising from the minutes: None
4. Introduction of Directors by Rob Corcoran, Vince Hovanec, Hilton Young, David McFarlane, Malcolm Wilson and Jim Hasler were in attendance and were thanked for service and participation in the many activities on the lake.  Accolades were given to executive secretary Peter Healy for excellent management of the TLA.  Recognition was given to past presidents in attendance including Ray Delarosbel, Brad Hall and  Hilton Young.

5.    Resolution 1: Approval of the 2008 Financial Statements: David McFarland provided the treasurer’s report.
Highlights:  TLA is financial secure and current surplus has been invested in GIC’s.
Questions/comments by Members: 

· A member commented on the cash balance and asked if the Association would be spending more and if so where would money be spent and if not would there be consideration to lower dues?

Treasurer David McFarland commented that there were usually more funds at the beginning of the year but certainly if there were Association initiatives to undertake the board would consider them.  Regarding dues, membership growth is flat and the budget is expects a breakeven status, therefore, there will not be any consideration given to a dues reduction at this time.
Vicky Calvary moved and Steve Drake seconded a motion to approve acceptance and approval of the 2008 financial report.  Motion carried.

Resolution 2: Approval of the actions of the Directors and Officers since the Commencement of the 2008 AGM.

Steven Wrightson moved and Peggy Shardelow seconded a motion to approve the action of the board since the last AGM. Motion carried.

Additional comments by Rob Corcoran regarding finances:

The TLA may have to relocate its headquarters building in the future.  There is a need for continuing water quality studies and TLA dock repairs will require extra funds to be accessible I the future.

6. Temagami Co-op and Temagami Fish Improvement Program report

Co0op chair Paul Middleton thanked the TLA and its members for continued support and membership in the Co-op and reminded the audience of the new grocery delivery service now provided to the landing.  He reminds everyone to “shop locally!”

A written report on the Temagami Fish Improvement Program was summarized and submitted to the TLA.  Walleye fish hatchery has been running since 1985 and returned a 58% hatch rate in the current year, down from 70-80% but Lake Temagami has highest return rate/stocking of fingerlings.  Work and cooperation with other hatcheries will hopefully lead to an increase in future hatching yields.

Donations and volunteerism are the primary source of funding and all are encouraged to continue participation in keeping the program alive and productive.

A $1,000 donation was presented to Paul Middleton on behalf of the members of the TLA by President Rob Corcoran.
7. Presentation on Local Issues:

a. Temagami Access Road Parking and Docking Study:  

Councilor Biff Lowery mentioned the continuing issues to be addressed including: Free parking of non-residents and Dedicated parking for elder and or handicapped

Questions/Comments by members:

A member asked about upgrading of cell towers and requested that consideration be given to ‘equal’ service coverage for the entire lake not just the main corridor.  What is the TLA doing to promote ‘full lake’ coverage?  Can the TLA work with Rogers?

A member requested that the TLA work with the Municipality to promote greater phone coverage and service.

Rob Corcoran suggested that additional equipment be purchased that enhance connectivity.  Rogers needs a strong business purpose to extend coverage.  The cost of individual phone improvements may be approximately $200.00. 

Peter Healy reported that he worked with Rogers and Bell over the winter regarding a wireless adaptor for computers or other solutions for ‘connectivity’ for lake residents.  These were not successful. Peter reminded each phone company that there are over 800 residents that are untapped customers on Lake Temagami.
Mayor Ike Laba suggested that ‘information/request for service’ forms could be completed by residents regarding potential customer’s location, need for use, etc. that can be collectively submitted to the customer service departments of the phone companies.  

b. Ontario Power Generation, “Water Level on Lake Temagami”

Rob Cocroft reported that the goal is to minimize the graphical curve (highs and lows) of water levels so that water levels remain somewhat constant but there is a maximum withdrawal rate from the dam that prevents greater water removal from the lake during ‘high water’ times.  The monitoring is hampered by continual theft of tools and equipment to remove/add logs that control water flow out of Temagami to Cross Lake.

Questions/Comments by members:

· Has the high water level been re-set to increasingly higher levels over the last few years?

· Are there steps that can be taken with the dam to mitigate high rain (summer) /snow (spring thaw) levels?

Rob Cocroft replied “No” to any re-setting of water levels.  Every 3 years gauges are calibrated to check lake levels.  There has not been a change to the maximum operating level.  There have been 16 events since 1976 that have pushed the maximum operating level resulting from extreme weather conditions.  Ontario Power does everything it can to maintain ‘appropriate’ water levels.
· Will anything be done to re-establish water overflow level at Sharp Rock into Diamond Lake?

After some discussion between members and the Board it was determined that, as an environmental assessment would be needed to proceed, there is little possibility of this happening. 

· Is this year the highest level of the lake?

Rob Cocroft reported,“No”- 2009 water level is 294.09 and the highest reported was 294.27 in 1979.  Equipment is better since 1979 but vandalism of equipment and gauges hampers monitoring.  Usually notice of gauge theft is recognized and corrected within 1 day.  

c. Lake Temagami Skyline Protection: Peter Healy and Hilton Young

Planned presentation could not occur due to an illness of the presenter.

Peter Healy directed the audience to two handouts:

Brian Back’s article published on Ottertooth entitled “Accord between land and town tested over Skyline protection”, dated June 2009 and a reprinted article from the Temagami Times titled, “Tenets for Temagami”, dated 1994.  Peter asked that the members take a moment to read them and that he would begin a Q&A period for the members to ask questions of the Board.

Hilton Young, Planning Committee chair, updated the latter article of 1994 to present time. He expressed concern regarding the vote which narrowly defeated an attempt to violate the Tenets by councilors Graham and Gustavson through the sale of mainland shoreline reserve.   He pointed out that in the current Review of the Official Plan there are specific issues under consideration which would allow Ferguson Point and Ferguson Mountain to become residential development on the mainland.  All current land use documents prohibit any such development and the TLA has and will continue to vigorously oppose the adoption of this kind of provision.

 Questions/Comments from members:

· A member commented on the Cross Lake skyline and concerns over degradation of the skyline to suit individual personal interests and asked the municipality to clearly discern infrastructure over personal development.  He requested that comment be made by the municipality as to where we going with the skyline issue on the mainland under that land use permit.  
· A member stated that clearly there is a differing opinion between the town and lake residents as to mainland development issues and will the Board suggest a slate of suggested nominees for the upcoming Municipal election? The President indicated that we are considering such a course of action.
Peter Healy reminded the audience that there are laws governing who can run for election in addition to logistical issues regarding meeting attendance for those councilors who are lake residents.  The TLA board is considering asking Municipal Council to petition the Ministry of Municipal Affairs for permission to allow members of Council to attend and vote at meetings by telephone or other electronic means.
· A member commented that regarding the Ferguson Point land development issue, 2 councilors voted no and 2 voted yes and the mayor had to cast the tie vote.  The member asked that the Temagami Times publish the voting records of councilors as they apply to such controversial issues.
TLA Communications Committee chair Vince Hovanec offered that the TLA would look into being able to do this and Peter Healy commented only if the vote was recorded would the names be available for publishing. 

· A member asked who bought the Ferguson property and what is planned for development?

TLA Planning Committee chair Hilton Young responded that he believed that a cottage was intended to be built and if this was not allowed the owner would most likely refer the issue to the OMB for resolution.

A member commented that Laurie Hunter and Biff Lowery voted against the property sale. 

d. Municipal Property Assessment Corporation (MPAC) process: 

Rob Corcoran suggests that the TLA may lead an initiative this fall/winter to collect letters and comments from members of the TLA to present to the Government of Ontario.

The Municipality of Temagami had requested deferral of MPAC for a few years until all issues were resolved.  The province ignored this request.   The ‘solution’ was to implement the tax increase over 4 years.

A straw poll of members in attendance indicated that 50% had submitted a Request for Reconsideration Hilton Young reported 283 reconciliations were submitted to MPAC this year across the Municipality.
A member asked if there had been news of any adjustments on the lake at this time.
No- Internally within MPAC there is a commitment to respond to your request “yes” or “no” by September and then you have an additional time frame to appeal.

Mayor Ike Laba commented that the Municipality is also fighting the assessments and requesting reductions.

A member thanked the Board and the Town for taking steps to address the assessments and suggests that ‘collectively’ we should continue to pursue reductions.

8. History of TLA project

Pam Sinclair asked that the residents share all experiences, art, and writings of the Lake and submit them to her for consideration in her upcoming untitled book on the history of the Temagami Lakes Association.
9. Board of Directors Election Results

Rob Corcoran Rob recognized retiring directors Hilton Young and Jim Hasler for tireless service to the Board.  The 2009 election results as announced by Nomination and Election Committee members Brad Hall and Robin Campbell are as follows.  Elected to a three year terms are:
Rob Corcoran

Andrew Healy

Boyd Matchett

A motion was moved by Bill Cleminshaw and seconded by Nikki Booker to destroy all the ballots as described in the TLA By Laws. Motion carried.

10. Annual Awards

Rob Cocoran was recognized and thanked for his 2008 leadership.

Steve Drake was awarded “Member of the Year” in recognition of his fine work painting the landscape “Tripper’s Paradise” and having framed prints made for the Long Term Member recognition project.  Over 100 of these beautiful landscapes now adorn the cottage walls of long time TLA supporter.
11. Other Business

Walter Ross acknowledged the success of the Art Project on Bear Island and the generous donations from the community.  He also noted the continuing work of the Temagami Community Foundation and announced a celebration of eight years of Foundation granting to be held at Camp Wabun on August 2.

The original painting by Steve Drake was put up for auction and bidding began at $300.00.  Bids will be received in increments of $50.    At the end of the meeting the bid sat at $400.00.  Bidding will continue through 1 p.m. the day of the TLA sale.

Peter Healy recognized and thanked Blake and Judy Stormes for a great job assembling and organizing proxies and quorum numbers for this meeting.  Robin Deninger was thanked for once again doing minutes of the meeting.

Russ Tuckerman moved a motion to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Steve Drake.  Carried. The meeting was adjourned at for lunch at 12:12 P.M.
